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Letter to the Attorney General 
 

 

The Hon Gabrielle Upton MP 
Attorney General 
GPO Box 5341 
SYDNEY  NSW  2001 
 
 
 
Dear Attorney General 
 
We are pleased to present you with the Annual Report of the Legal Profession 
Admission Board for the year ended 30 June 2015, in accordance with the 
requirements of the Annual Reports (Statutory Bodies) Act 1984. 
 
The Annual Report includes the audited financial report prepared in accordance with 
the Public Finance and Audit Act 1983. 
 
We wish to extend our sincere gratitude to the members of the Legal Profession 
Admission Board, its Committees and Sub-Committees for their esteemed advice 
and unwavering commitment to exercising the functions of the Board, and especially 
to those who do so on a voluntary basis while serving in other demanding roles.   
 
We also wish to thank the staff of the Office of the Board for the professional support 
they provide to the Board and the services they provide to its clients. 
 
Yours faithfully 

  
 
The Hon Justice A R Emmett 
Presiding Member 
Legal Profession Admission Board 

The Hon Justice D L Davies 
Deputy Presiding Member 
Legal Profession Admission Board 

 
 
30 October 2015 
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Charter 
The Legal Profession Admission Board 
(LPAB) is a self-funding statutory corporation 
established by the Legal Profession Act 
2004.1 

The LPAB’s functions are also governed by 
the Legal Profession Admission Board Rules 
20052, the Public Notaries Act 1997, and the 
Public Notaries Appointment Rules. 

Aims and Objectives 
The LPAB is responsible for: 

• determining the eligibility and suitability of 
people seeking to be admitted as a lawyer 
in NSW 

• accrediting academic law courses and 
practical legal training courses in NSW 

• registering, enrolling and examining 
students in the Board’s Diploma in Law 
course 

• appointing public notaries in NSW, and 

• maintaining the Roll of Lawyers and the 
Roll of Public Notaries in NSW. 

These functions are related to the NSW 
Government’s strategic goal of improving 
community confidence in the justice system.

Structure 

There are 10 members of the LPAB, including 
Supreme Court judges, deans of law schools, 
barristers and solicitors.  A list of members 
during 2014-15 is at Appendix A.   

The LPAB is supported in the exercise of its 
functions by a number of Committees and 
Sub-Committees.  The Legal Qualifications 
Committee superintends the qualification of 
candidates for admission as a lawyer, and 
advises the LPAB in relation to the 
accreditation of academic and practical legal 
training courses.   

The Examinations Committee is responsible 
for overseeing the content and conduct of the 
LPAB’s examinations and the candidatures of 
students-at-law in the Diploma course.   

Members of the Committees are listed at 
Appendix B and C.  Sub-Committee 
membership is shown at Appendix D.   

Secretariat support to the LPAB and its 
Committees and Sub-Committees is provided 
by staff who are employees of the NSW 
Department of Justice. 

. 
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Review of Operations 

Admission of lawyers 
To be admitted as a lawyer, a person must be 
eligible for admission, and must also be a fit 
and proper person to be admitted.   

A person is eligible if he or she has attained 
the approved academic qualifications and 
practical legal training requirements (or 
corresponding qualifications and 
requirements).  Fitness and propriety to be 
admitted involves an assessment of a range 
of suitability matters which are specified in 
legislation.   

The LPAB provides a compliance certificate 
to the Supreme Court in respect of an 
applicant, if it considers the applicant is both 
eligible for admission and a fit and proper 
person to be admitted. 

During the period under review, 2,229 people 
were admitted as lawyers in NSW.  This 
represents an increase of 2 per cent 
compared with the number of admissions in 
the previous financial year. 

Most people admitted in NSW held 
qualifications in law which were obtained 
wholly or partly in Australia.   

Around five per cent of applicants had 
previously been admitted as a lawyer in 
another country.  Statistics about admission 
as a lawyer are set out in Table 1. 

Assessment of eligibility 

People who obtained a law qualification 
overseas; hold an Australian law qualification 
which is more than five years old; or have not 
completed their law studies must apply for an 
assessment of what, if any, additional study is 
necessary in order to be eligible for 
admission.   

Following the assessment, the LPAB may 
exempt an applicant from some or all of the 
subjects in the Diploma in Law course.  The 
LPAB received 399 such applications during 
2014-15.  

The top ten countries from which applicants 
obtained their law qualifications overseas 
were: 

• United Kingdom (106) 

• Ireland (26) 

• India (21) 

• South Africa (17) 

• United States of America (15) 

• China (13) 

• Philippines (8) 

• Sri Lanka (8) 

• Brazil (7) 

• Hong Kong (7). 

Similarly, people who completed practical 
legal training (PLT) overseas or did so in 
Australia more than five years ago must apply 
for an assessment of what, if any, additional 
PLT is necessary in order to be eligible for 
admission.   

Following the assessment, the LPAB may 
exempt an applicant from some or all of the 
PLT competencies.  The LPAB received 103 
such applications in 2014-15, 92 per cent of 
which resulted in at least some exemption 
being granted. 

Fitness and propriety to be admitted 

Applicants for admission must disclose to the 
LPAB any matter which could influence the 
assessment of their fitness and propriety to 
be admitted.  Around 21 per cent of 
applicants in 2014-15 made such a 
disclosure.  Of those disclosures, about one 
in five was potentially significant to the 
applicant’s suitability.  The LPAB carefully 
reviews all disclosures and gives particular 
focus to those considered significant, often 
requiring the applicant to provide further 
information, and/or the Office of the LPAB to 
obtain independent verification of the facts.
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During 2014-15, the LPAB refused to issue a 
compliance certificate in respect of 11 
applicants for admission and 2 applicants for 
re-admission.  All of the refused admission 
applicants had a criminal matter on their 
records, involving either a conviction or a 
finding of guilt without conviction. 

Eight of the refused admission applicants 
were notified that they may consider re-
applying after a specified period of time had 
elapsed.  In each of those cases, the criminal 

matters were relatively minor and had been 
dismissed by a court without conviction.   

One applicant lodged an appeal in the 
Supreme Court against the LPAB’s refusal to 
issue a compliance certificate.  The LPAB 
resolved to submit to the Court’s decision and 
accepted that the Law Society of NSW would 
attend the appeal hearing in the neutral 
capacity of Amicus Curiae in order to test the 
applicant’s evidence.  At the end of the 
financial year under review, the proceedings 
remained on foot. 

 
Table 1: Statistics regarding admission as a lawyer 

 2012-13 2013-14 2014-15 
Applications for admission as a lawyer  2,139 2,210 2,272 
Applicants disclosing a fitness and propriety matter N/A3 N/A3 463 
People admitted as a lawyer4 2,115 2,185 2,229 
Admittees who were previously admitted overseas 98 92 110 
People admitted under mutual recognition5 62 65 48 
Assessments of academic qualifications 407 365 399 
Assessments of practical legal training 107 97 103 

Accreditation 
The LPAB determines applications from law 
schools in NSW which propose to offer an 
accredited law degree.  Accreditation 
recognises that the degree requires the 
completion of at least three years’ full-time 
study of law and a satisfactory level of 
understanding and competence in specified 
areas of knowledge.6  After a degree has 
been accredited, law schools are required to 
make an application for re-accreditation each 
subsequent calendar year.   

As a result of this process during 2014-15, the 
LPAB re-accredited all existing law degrees in 
NSW, namely those offered by: 

• University of Sydney (LLB and JD) 

• University of NSW (LLB and JD) 

• Macquarie University (LLB and JD) 

• University of Technology, Sydney (LLB, 
MLLP and JD)

 

• University of Wollongong (LLB) 

• University of New England (LLB and JD) 

• Southern Cross University (LLB)  

• University of Newcastle (LLB and JD) 

• University of Western Sydney (LLB) 

• University of Notre Dame (LLB) 

• Australian Catholic University (LLB). 

In addition, the LPAB received an application 
for accreditation of a new law degree to be 
offered by a non-university provider, TOP 
Education Institute (LLB).  The LPAB 
considered the advice of its Accreditation 
Sub-Committee and Legal Qualifications 
Committee, and also consulted with other 
admitting authorities through the Law 
Admissions Consultative Committee (LACC), 
before deciding to accredit the new degree 
with effect from 1 January 2015.



 

Legal Profession Admission Board Annual Report 2014-15 Page 8 of 51 
 

The LPAB also determines applications from 
institutions which offer courses of practical 
legal training (PLT).  Approval of such 
courses by the Board recognises that 
successful completion of the course provides 
the required competencies for entry-level 
lawyers.7 

During 2014-15, the LPAB confirmed the 
approval of all existing PLT courses in NSW, 
namely those offered by: 

• The College of Law 

• University of Newcastle 

• University of Technology, Sydney 

• University of Western Sydney Macarthur. 

No applications for approval of any new PLT 
courses in NSW were received during the 
year under review. 

Diploma in Law course 
The LPAB’s Diploma in Law course provides 
an affordable and accessible means of entry 
to the Australian legal profession.   

The LPAB registers, enrols and examines 
students in the course, while the Law 
Extension Committee (LEC) of the University 
of Sydney provides the legal education for 
those students.  Applicants for registration 
must meet one of the specified entry criteria.  

The course consists of 26 subjects, of which 
17 are compulsory and another 3 must be 
taken as electives.  Examinations are held in 
the first week of March and September each 
year, with enrolments for the subsequent term 
taking place during the last week of October 
and April. 

Enrolments in the course’s subjects have 
been declining over a number of years, 
although the rate of decline appears to have 
slowed in the year under review.  The LPAB 
is monitoring this trend in light of enrolments 
in other law schools and Australian 
Government reforms to the funding of tertiary 
education.   

Orientation Days 

Orientation for new students was held on 7 
November 2014 and again on 8 May 2015 at 
the University of Sydney.  The LPAB’s 
Presiding Member, the Hon Justice Emmett, 
gave the welcome addresses to new 
students.  Mr Frank Astill, Director of the LEC, 
and LPAB staff delivered presentations about 
the tuition arrangements and the course rules. 

Graduation Ceremony 

Dr John Vallance, Headmaster of Sydney 
Grammar School, gave the occasional 
address at the 2014 Graduation Ceremony on 
Friday 18 July 2014.  The ceremony was held 
at the University of Sydney’s Great Hall.  

Table 2: Statistics regarding the Diploma in Law course 

 2012-13 2013-14 2014-15 
Applications for registration as a student-at-law 570 504 520 
Students enrolled in Term 1 1,306 1,226 1,167 
Students enrolled in Term 2 1,272 1,175 1,143 
Number of enrolments in all subjects 4,945 4,644 4,496 
Examinations sat 4,199 4,001 3,846 
Students graduated 147 149 158 
Applications for accelerated progression 131 152 137 
% of above applications approved 96.9% 93.4% 92.7% 
Applications to take subjects out of order 61 77 75 
% of above applications approved 95.1% 87.0% 89.3% 
Applications for relaxation of exclusion rules 277 279 241 
% of above applications approved 95.66% 90.32% 94.6% 
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The LPAB’s Examinations Committee 
considered a review of the policy on the re-
marking of examinations scripts.  The 
Committee decided to keep the current policy, 
whereby if a student receives a mark between 
40 and 49 per cent, his or her examination 
script is re-marked by a revising examiner 
with no further fee. 

Public Notaries 
Public notaries are appointed by the Supreme 
Court, pursuant to the Public Notaries Act 
1997 and the Public Notaries Appointment 
Rules.  Applicants must have completed the 

Notarial Practice Course offered by The 
College of Law, and be lawyers of at least five 
years standing.  The LPAB administers the 
appointment process and maintains the Roll 
of Public Notaries, including an annual update 
of the particulars on record for all notaries.  
Common functions of notaries include 
authenticating official and personal 
documents for use overseas, witnessing the 
signatures of individuals on documents and 
authenticating identity.   

During 2014-15, the LPAB administered the 
appointment of 69 new public notaries, 
bringing the total number registered in NSW 
to 1,019.   

 

Table 3: Statistics regarding Public Notaries 
 
 2012-13 2013-14 2014-15 
New public notaries appointed 49 60 69 
Total number of public notaries on Roll 890 927 1,019 
 
 

Highlights in 2014-15 

Uniform Law 
The LPAB focused on preparations for the 
commencement of the Legal Profession 
Uniform Law (NSW) on 1 July 2015, which 
has created a uniform system for regulating 
the legal profession across NSW and Victoria.  

The responsibilities of the LPAB are primarily 
affected by the introduction of the Legal 
Profession Uniform Admission Rules 2015 
(Uniform Admission Rules), which alter key 
aspects of the regulatory framework for the 
admission of lawyers and the accreditation of 
law courses and PLT providers.  To ensure 
compliance with the Uniform Admission 
Rules, the LPAB: 

• re-designed all of its admission-related 
application forms 

• published a comprehensive ‘Guide for 
Applicants for Admission’, and 

 

• developed new internal procedures for the 
processing of the additional 
documentation which is required from 
applicants after 1 July 2015. 

Prior to finalisation of the Rules by the Legal 
Services Council, a Sub-Committee of the 
LPAB provided feedback on several drafts 
and the LPAB lodged a submission about the 
proposed Rules with the Council’s 
Admissions Committee.   

In line with the harmonised approach 
introduced by the Uniform Admission Rules 
across NSW and Victoria, the LPAB resolved 
to recognise, for the purpose of admission, 
assessments of academic and/or PLT 
qualifications made by the Victorian Legal 
Admissions Board.  However the LPAB will 
not recognise such assessments for the 
purpose of award of the Diploma in Law. 

The LPAB determined pursuant to Uniform 
Admission Rule 9(1) that, until further notice, 
supervised legal training may not be 
undertaken for the purpose of satisfying the 
PLT prerequisite in NSW.
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New Board Rules 
The LPAB’s existing Legal Profession Board 
Admission Rules 2005 (LPAR) were repealed 
on 1 July 2015, because the admission 
provisions therein were replaced by the 
Uniform Admission Rules.   

However, the LPAR also provided for the 
effective operation of the Board and its 
Diploma in Law course.  Accordingly it was 
necessary to develop a new rules instrument 
to complement but not overlap the new 
Uniform Admission Rules.   

As a result of amendments to the Legal 
Profession Uniform Law Application Act 2014, 
the LPAB was provided with the necessary 
powers to make rules in relation to 
administrative matters relating to the functions 
of the Board, and the registration and 
examination of students-at-law.   

The LPAB exercised its rule-making power 
and approved the NSW Admission Board 
Rules 2015 to take effect from 1 July 2015. 

Government and corporate 
lawyers 
Prior to the commencement of the Uniform 
Law, government and corporate lawyers in 
NSW were exempt from the requirement to be 
admitted or to hold a practising certificate in 
order to engage in legal practice.   

There is no equivalent exemption under the 
Uniform Law.  The intention behind this 
change is to bring all persons engaged in 
legal practice into the new regulatory scheme 
and ensure such persons are maintaining 
mandatory regulatory obligations such as 
undertaking continuing professional 
development.  

The LPAB provided advice to the NSW 
Government to inform a number of 
exemptions and transitional arrangements 
which will help to manage the impact on 
affected persons.  These are set out in Part 4 
of the Legal Profession Uniform Law 
Application Regulation 2015.  

A government or corporate lawyer who is 
practising pursuant to the transitional 
exemption will need to notify the LPAB, within 
one year of engaging in practice pursuant to 
the exemption.  An online form for this 
purpose will be available on the LPAB’s 
website in October 2015.   

Notice of admission applicants 
Section 19 of the Uniform Law requires the 
LPAB, before issuing a compliance certificate 
in respect of an applicant for admission, to 
give notice of the application on an 
appropriate website, and to afford a 
reasonable opportunity for people to object to 
the issue of the certificate.   

Accordingly the LPAB made arrangements to 
publish a list of admission applicants on its 
website two days after the deadline for 
applications in each admission round from 1 
July 2015.   

The LPAB also approved a procedure for 
handling any objections received, which 
allows 14 calendar days for lodgement of an 
objection. 

Variations to Admission Rules 
Following consultation with other admitting 
authorities through the LACC, the LPAB 
made an in-principle decision to exercise its 
power under Rule 27 of the Uniform 
Admission Rules to vary two requirements for 
admission applications, from 1 July 2015.   

The LPAB varied the requirement for an 
applicant to supply foreign police reports, and 
limited it only to those jurisdictions in which 
the applicant resided for more than two years 
after the age of 18.  The change addressed 
the concern that, where an applicant has 
resided in many overseas jurisdictions and 
especially as a juvenile, meeting the 
requirement could be onerous.   

The LPAB also made a variation so that an 
applicant need only supply a student conduct 
report where he or she has been the subject 
of disciplinary action by a tertiary academic 
institution or practical legal training provider.  
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The variation responded to concerns about 
the administrative burden on institutions and 
applicants if student conduct reports were 
required in every case.   

To encourage applicants to disclose any 
student misconduct themselves, 
arrangements were developed for the Office 
of the LPAB to obtain reports directly from 
institutions or providers in relation to a 
random selection of applicants during every 
admission round. 

The LPAB considered that neither of these 
variations materially detract from 
prerequisites or requirements in the Uniform 
Law and Uniform Admission Rules for the 
issue of a compliance certificate in respect of 
an admission applicant. 

Increase in admission fee 
The LPAB noted that the fee for lodging an 
admission application will rise from $500 to 
$900 on 1 July 2015.  The admission fee will 
no longer set by the LPAB, but will be 
prescribed in clause 63 of the Legal 
Profession Uniform Law Application 
Regulation 2015.   

The additional fee revenue will be transferred 
to the Department of Justice, to fund NSW’s 
contribution to the recurrent costs of the Legal 
Services Council and the Commissioner for 
Legal Services Regulation in overseeing the 
implementation of the Uniform Law scheme.  

As a self-funding statutory corporation, the 
Board will continue to retain $500 from each 
admission fee paid, to fund the processing of 
admission applications and related client 
services. 

New operating model 
In 2014 the LPAB resolved to implement a 
new operating model to enhance the delivery 
of services to its clients, including the 
provision of new computer systems and 
online client services.  A new position of 
Executive Officer/Change and Client 
Relationship Manager was established to 
develop and implement the strategy, and the 
position was filled in October 2014.  

In February 2015 the LPAB endorsed a series 
of future directions for the admission of 
lawyers, including: 

• online applications 

• abolition of application deadlines 

• electronic exchange of data with police for 
the purpose of criminal record checks, 
and 

• online self-service to enable successful 
applicants to book themselves into an 
admission ceremony of their choice. 

Detailed requirements for computerisation of 
the admission application process were 
developed through workshops with LPAB 
staff, and will form the basis for a tender 
process to be undertaken in 2015-16.  
Requirements were also developed for the 
replacement of the LPAB’s student 
administration system in 2016-17. 

To support consistent decision-making, the 
LPAB approved a directive on the 
assessment and categorisation of disclosures 
made by applicants for admission or student 
registration, and a guideline on admission 
applicants who are currently subject to a good 
behaviour bond. 

50 years of LEC teaching 
The Law Extension Committee (LEC) reached 
the significant milestone of 50 years of 
teaching LPAB students.  The occasion was 
celebrated with a dinner at Parliament House 
in November 2014, attended by past and 
present presiding members of the LPAB, 
chairs and directors of the LEC, committee 
members, examiners, lecturers and students.   

The LEC was formed by resolution of the 
University of Sydney Senate on 7 September 
1964.  A strong bond between the judiciary 
and the University led to the partnership 
between the LEC and the LPAB which 
continues to thrive today, and enables the 
LPAB to remain the oldest provider of a law 
qualification in Australia. 
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Stale learning 
The Board approved a commencement date 
of 1 January 2015 for amendments to the 
LPAR in relation to stale learning.  The 
amendments reflect principles adopted by 
other Australian admitting authorities through 
the Law Admissions Consultative Committee. 

The new rules specify that an applicant’s 
qualification is considered stale, if he or she 
completed academic and/or PLT 
requirements more than five years before 
applying for admission.  A stale qualification 
must be assessed prior to applying for 
admission, for the purpose of determining 
what, if any, further study is necessary to 
refresh and update the applicant’s knowledge 
and skills. 

Over the period from 1 January to 30 June 
2015, the LPAB received 65 applications for 
assessment of stale academic qualifications, 
and no applications for assessment of stale 
PLT. 

The principles inherent in the stale learning 
rule are also reflected in the Uniform 
Admission Rules which apply from 1 July 
2015. 

Early commencement of PLT 
The LPAB approved amendments to the 
LPAR, with effect from 1 January 2015, to 
implement revised competencies for entry-
level lawyers, as adopted by the LACC.   

These include the requirement that an 
applicant not commence PLT until after 
completing his or her academic qualification 
in law, unless the PLT course is integrated 
with that qualification, or the prior permission 
of the LPAB has been obtained.  Prior 
permission may only be granted where the 
applicant: 

• has no more than two academic subjects 
to complete, neither of which is one of the 
academic areas of knowledge set out in 
Schedule 1 of the LPAR, and  

• is currently enrolled in the relevant 
academic subject(s) while undertaking 
PLT. 

During the six months after 1 January 2015, 
the LPAB received 52 applications for 
permission to commence PLT early, and 
granted all except one of them.  The 
application which was refused did not comply 
with the requirements of the early PLT rule. 

The revised competencies for entry-level 
lawyers, including the provisions for early 
commencement of PLT, are also reflected in 
the Uniform Admission Rules which apply 
from 1 July 2015. 

The Year Ahead 

Digitisation program 
The LPAB plans to deliver the first phase of 
its digitisation program, an online application 
for admission, in late 2015-16.  The initiative 
will help meet the expectations of modern 
clients for online transactions, provide 
personalised step-by-step guidance to 
applicants, and enable successful applicants 
to choose the date and time of their 
admission ceremony.  It will also enable the 
LPAB to abolish application deadlines and 
increase its capacity to undertake 
supplementary and risk-based checks.   

Following computerisation of the admission 
process, it is planned to enter into a contract 
for replacement of the LPAB’s student 
administration system in 2016-17.  The new 
system will enable Diploma students to enrol 
online and will facilitate efficient exchange of 
student records with the LEC. 

Review of Diploma course rules 
A review of the rules which govern the 
Board’s Diploma in Law course will be 
undertaken during the next financial year.  
The aim is to modernise the rules, to ensure 
they provide an effective framework for the 
entry and progression of students, which is 
easy to understand and efficient to 
administer.  Upon completion of the project, 
the LPAB will be asked to exercise its rule 
making powers and amend the NSW 
Admission Board Rules 2015.
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Review of accreditation 
framework 
The Uniform Admission Rules provide that the 
LPAB ‘must monitor and may periodically 
review’ any aspect of the performance of an 
accredited law course or a PLT provider in 
providing the specified academic 
qualifications or PLT prerequisite.  From 
2015-16, this approach will replace the 
LPAB’s previous annual re-accreditation 
process.  Accordingly the LPAB determined 
that law degrees and PLT courses will be 
accredited for two years during the 2015 
accreditation process.  This will allow for the 
development of a new accreditation 
framework during 2016, to operate from 2017. 

Uniform Law in operation 
The LPAB will continue to play a key role in 
the development of admission-related policy 
and guidelines under the Uniform Law, 
through its representation on working groups 
established by the Legal Services Council’s 
Admissions Committee as well as its ongoing 
membership of the Law Admissions 
Consultative Committee.

Electronic records 
The Office of the LPAB will acquire an 
electronic document and records 
management system in early 2015-16, to 
enable the efficient creation, tracking and 
preservation of the LPAB’s key records. 

Online payments 
Prior to replacement of the student 
administration computer system in 2016-17, 
the LPAB intends to implement an interim 
solution to enable online payment options for 
students.  The interim approach will enhance 
convenience for students and should virtually 
eliminate rejected payments which result from 
processing delays.

 

 

Notes 
 
1  The Legal Profession Act 2004 was repealed on 1 July 2015.  From that date, the LPAB was established by the 

Legal Profession Uniform Law Application Act 2014.  However during the period which is the subject of this 
report, the LPAB was established by the former Act. 

 
2  The Legal Profession Admission Rules 2005 were repealed on 1 July 2015.  From that date, the LPAB operated 

in accordance with the Legal Profession Uniform Admission Rules 2015 and the NSW Admission Board Rules 
2015.  However during the period which is the subject of this report, the LPAB operated in accordance with the 
former Rules. 

 
3  This figure was not reported in previous years. 
 
4  Any difference between applications received and people admitted is attributable to: applications being withdrawn 

by the applicant, deferred (adjourned) by the LPAB, or refused by the LPAB. 
 
5  This figure relates to New Zealand legal practitioners who were admitted as lawyers by the Supreme Court of 

NSW under the Trans Tasman Mutual Recognition (NSW) Act 1996.  The LPAB does not determine such 
applications but records the admissions on the NSW Roll of Lawyers.  The figure is therefore in addition to the 
number of people admitted as a lawyer following an application to the LPAB. 

 
6  In 2014-15, these areas of knowledge were set out in the Legal Profession Admission Rules 2005.  These 

subjects are often referred to as the ‘Priestley 11’.   
 
7   In 2014-15, these entry-level competencies were set out in the Legal Profession Admission Rules 2005. 



 

Legal Profession Admission Board Annual Report 2014-15 Page 14 of 51 
 

Acronym Glossary 
JD Juris Doctor degree 

LACC Law Admissions Consultative 
Committee 

LEC Law Extension Committee (of the 
University of Sydney) 

LLB Bachelor of Laws degree 

LPAB Legal Profession Admission Board 

LPAR Legal Profession Admission Rules 
2005 

MLLP Master of Law and Legal Practice 

PLT Practical Legal Training 

Contact Details 
Legal Profession Admission Board of NSW 

Phone: (02) 9338 3500 

Fax: (02) 9338 3555 

Email: lpab@justice.nsw.gov.au 

DX: DX602 Sydney 

Web: www.lpab.justice.nsw.gov.au 

Post: GPO Box 3980 

 Sydney  NSW  2001 

 Australia  

Street: Level 4 

 37 Bligh Street (cnr of Hunter Street) 

 Sydney  NSW  2000 

 Australia 

Hours: 9:00am to 5:00pm 

 Monday to Friday 

 (excluding public holidays) 
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Appendix A: Legal Profession Admission Board 
 
 

Member Qualification and 
method of appointment 

 

Term Attendance 

The Hon T F Bathurst AC 
 

Chief Justice of the Supreme Court of 
NSW, pursuant to section 680 of the 
Legal Profession Act 20041 

 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

N/A 

The Hon Justice A R 
Emmett (Presiding 
Member) 
 

Judge of the Supreme Court of NSW, 
nominated by the Chief Justice 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

10 

The Hon Justice D L 
Davies (Deputy Presiding 
Member) 
 

Judge of the Supreme Court of NSW, 
nominated by the Chief Justice 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

8 

The Hon Justice G Lindsay 
 

Judge of the Supreme Court of NSW, 
nominated by the Chief Justice 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

8 

Professor Michael Adams 
 

Dean of Law School, nominated by 
Council of Australian Law Deans 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

9 

Ms Margaret Allars SC Barrister, nominated by the Bar Council 1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 
 

9 

Mr Charles Cawley Solicitor, nominated by the Law Society 
Council 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

9 

Mr John Dobson Solicitor, nominated by the Law Society 
Council 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

9 

Professor Lesley Hitchens 
 

Dean of Law School, nominated by 
Council of Australian Law Deans 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

8 

Mr Garry McGrath SC Barrister, nominated by the Bar Council 1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 
 

8 

Mr Marcel Savary Department of Justice officer, nominated 
by the Attorney General 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

5 

 
The LPAB held seven scheduled meetings during 2014-15, and also held an additional two special 
meetings and one electronic meeting.   

The Chief Justice is represented at meetings of the LPAB by the Presiding Member.   
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Appendix B: Legal Qualifications Committee 
 
 

Member Qualification and 
method of appointment 

 

Term Attendance 

The Hon Justice C 
Adamson (Chairperson) 
 

Judge of the Supreme Court of NSW, 
nominated by the Chief Justice 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

6 

The Hon Justice R T 
Beech-Jones (Deputy 
Chairperson) 
 

Judge of the Supreme Court of NSW, 
nominated by the Chief Justice 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

4 

The Hon Justice S Robb Judge of the Supreme Court of NSW, 
nominated by the Chief Justice 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

5 

Mr John Fernon SC Barrister, nominated by the Bar Council 1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

3 

Ms Susan Leis Barrister, nominated by the Bar Council 1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

5 

Ms Elizabeth Picker Barrister, nominated by the Bar Council 1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

4 

Mr Thomas Spohr Solicitor, nominated by the Law Society 
Council 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

7 

Ms Pam Suttor Solicitor, nominated by the Law Society 
Council 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

7 

Mr Mark Warton Solicitor, nominated by the Law Society 
Council 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

3 

Ms Carolyn Penfold Law lecturer, nominated by Council of 
Australian Law Deans 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

5 

Professor Peter Radan Law lecturer, nominated by Council of 
Australian Law Deans 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

4 

Ms Jenny Eggleton Law lecturer, nominated by Council of 
Australian Law Deans 

1 July 2014 to 
3 February 
2015 

3 

Ms Maxine Evers Law lecturer, nominated by Council of 
Australian Law Deans 
 

4 February to 
30 June 2015 

2 

Dr Gordon Elkington Barrister, appointed by co-option 1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 
 

7 

Mr Greg Ross Solicitor, appointed by co-option 1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 
 

6 

Mr Peter Underwood  Lawyer, appointed by co-option 1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 
 

6 

 
The Legal Qualifications Committee held seven scheduled meetings during 2014-15. 
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Appendix C: Examinations Committee 
 
 

Member Qualification and 
method of appointment 

 

Term Attendance 

The Hon Justice C C 
Simpson (Chairperson) 

Judge of the Supreme Court of NSW, 
nominated by the Chief Justice 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

5 

The Hon Justice P M Hall 
(Deputy Chairperson) 
 

Judge of the Supreme Court of NSW, 
nominated by the Chief Justice 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

6 

Mr Ross Anderson Examiner, appointed by the Chairperson 
of the Committee 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

5 

Mr Frank Astill Director of the Law Extension 
Committee 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

6 

Ms Susan Carter Examiner, appointed by the Chairperson 
of the Committee 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

4 

Mr Michael Christie SC Barrister, nominated by the Bar Council 1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 
 

5 

Mr John Dobson Solicitor, nominated by the Law Society 
Council 
 

1 July 2014 to 
30 June 2015 

6 

 
The Examinations Committee held seven scheduled meetings during 2014-15.   
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Appendix D: Sub-Committees 
 

Academic Exemptions Sub-
Committee 
The Academic Exemptions Sub-Committee, 
determines applications in relation to 
overseas and local academic qualifications.  
During 2014-15, members of the Sub-
Committee were: 

• The Hon Justice S Robb 

• Dr Gordon Elkington 

• Mr Peter Underwood. 

Accreditation Sub-Committee 
The Accreditation Sub-Committee makes 
recommendations relating to the recognition 
and accreditation of law and PLT courses. 
During 2014-15, members of the Sub-
Committee were: 

• Ms Jenny Eggleton (to 3 February 2015) 

• Ms Maxine Evers (from 4 February 2015) 

• Ms Carolyn Penfold 

• Ms Elizabeth Picker. 

Curriculum Sub-Committee 
The Curriculum Sub-Committee oversees the 
planning and review of the curriculum and 
syllabi for the LPAB’s examinations.  During 
2014-15, members of the Sub-Committee 
were: 

• Mr Ross Anderson 

• Mr Frank Astill 

• Ms Susan Carter. 

 

Performance Review Sub-
Committee 
The Performance Review Sub-Committee, 
determines applications under Rule 67 in 
relation to exclusion from the LPAB’s Diploma 
in law course.  During 2014-15, members of 
the Sub-Committee were: 

• The Hon Justice P M Hall 

• Mr Frank Astill 

• Mr John Dobson. 

Practical Training Exemptions 
Sub-Committee 
The Practical Training Exemptions Sub-
Committee determines applications in relation 
to overseas and local practical training 
experience and qualifications.  During  
2014-15, members of the Sub-Committee 
were: 

• Ms Jenny Eggleton (to 3 February 2015) 

• Ms Maxine Evers (from 4 February 2015) 

• Ms Elizabeth Picker 

• Mr Greg Ross. 

Quality Sub-Committee 
The Quality Sub-Committee oversees the 
quality of the LPAB’s examinations and the 
marking of examination papers.  During  
2014-15, members of the Sub-Committee 
were: 

• Mr Ross Anderson 

• Mr Frank Astill 

• Mr Michael Christie SC. 
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Appendix E: Additional Reporting Matters 
 
 
Annual report costs 
The LPAB did not incur any external costs in producing the Annual Report for 2014-15. 

The Annual Report may be accessed at the LPAB’s website, www.lpab.justice.nsw.gov.au. 

Consultants 
No consultants were engaged by or on behalf of the LPAB during 2014-15. 

Consumer response 
The LPAB received 21 complaints during 2014-15, the majority of which related to examination 
papers in the Diploma in Law course and raised concerns that certain content had not been 
covered in lectures or the subject guide.  After careful review, both the LEC and the LPAB were 
satisfied that the relevant content had been covered. 

Controlled entities 
The LPAB does not have any controlled entities of the kind referred to in section 39(1A) of the 
Public Finance and Audit Act 1983. 

Disability inclusion 
The LPAB continued to participate in the Transition to Work program conducted by the Cerebral 
Palsy Alliance which provides work experience for young people with a disability. 

Economic factors 
No economic factors affected the achievement of operational objectives during 2014-15. 

Funds granted to non-government community organisations 
The LPAB did not grant any funds to non-government community organisations during 2014-15. 
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Human resources 
 2011-12 2012-13 2013-14 2014-15 
 M F M F M F M F 
Senior Executive Band 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 
Clerk 11/12 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 0 
Legal Officer I-III 0 1.6 0 1.6 0 1.6 0 1.6 
Clerk 7/8 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 
Clerk 5/6 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 
Clerk 3/4 1 2.8 2 1.8 1 2.8 2 1.8 
Clerk 1/2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 
Total males and females 3 8.4 4 7.4 3 8.4 5 6.4 
Total employees 11.4 11.4 11.4 11.4 

 
The Office of the LPAB is staffed by 11.4 full time equivalent employees of the Department of 
Justice.  The LPAB also engages casual examiners, casual revising examiners and casual 
examination invigilators. 

The Office of the LPAB is managed by the Executive Officer/Change and Client Relationship 
Manager.  Mr Christopher Banks was appointed to the position on 7 October 2014. 

Land disposal 
The LPAB did not dispose of any land or properties during 2014-15. 

Legal change 
The functions of the LPAB were affected by the following amendments to legislation in 2014-15: 

Legislation Section Purpose Date 

Legal Profession 
Admission Rules 2005 

Rule 98(5)(c) Amend internal reference to skills and 
practice areas. 

3 July 2014 

Legal Profession 
Admission Rules 2005 

Third Schedule  Amend the fee schedule with effect from 1 
October 2014. 

21 August 2014 

Legal Profession 
Admission Rules 2005 

Part 11, First 
Schedule, 
Sixth Schedule 

Introduce stale learning rule as adopted 
by LACC. Amend admission-related 
forms. Update the competency standards 
for entry-level lawyers as adopted by 
LACC. 

19 December 
2014 

Legal Profession 
Admission Rules 2005 

Second 
Schedule 

Amend the schedule of accredited law 
degrees to add Top Education Institute 
LLB. 

1 May 2015 
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Legal Profession 
Uniform Law Application 
Act 2014 

Section 20A Enable the LPAB to delegate any of its 
functions under the Act (other than this 
power of delegation and the power to 
make rules under this Division) or the 
Legal Profession Uniform Law (NSW) to 
any of its committees or to an officer of the 
Board. 

26 June 2015 

Legal Profession 
Uniform Law Application 
Act 2014 

Section 21A Enable the LPAB to make rules for or with 
respect to: (a) any administrative matters 
relating to the functions of the Board, and 
(b) registration and deregistration as, and 
the discipline of, students-at-law and the 
qualifications for registration, and (c) the 
examination and assessment in academic 
subjects of candidates for registration and 
students-at-law, and (d) fees and costs 
payable for registration and students-at-
law (other than fees for admission to the 
Australian legal profession) and the refund 
or remission of fees. 

26 June 2015 

Legal Profession 
Uniform Law Application 
Regulation 2015 

Part 4, Clause 
63 

Provide transitional arrangements for 
government and corporate lawyers in 
relation to requirements for admission. 
Prescribe fees for admission and the 
allocation of those fees between the LPAB 
and the Department of Justice. 

26 June 2015 

NSW Admission Board 
Rules 2015 

All Provide for the effective operation of the 
Board and the Diploma in Law course. 

26 June 2015 

Public Notaries 
Appointment Rules  

Second 
Schedule  

Amend the fee schedule with effect from 1 
October 2014. 

21 August 2014 

 

The Legal Profession Act 2004 was repealed on 1 July 2015.  From that date, the LPAB was 
established by the Legal Profession Uniform Law Application Act 2014.  However during the 
period which is the subject of this report, the LPAB was established by the former Act. 

The Legal Profession Admission Rules 2005 were repealed on 1 July 2015.  From that date, the 
LPAB operated in accordance with the Legal Profession Uniform Admission Rules 2015 and the 
NSW Admission Board Rules 2015.  However during the period which is the subject of this 
report, the LPAB operated in accordance with the former Rules. 

Multicultural policies and services 
Information about multicultural policies and services is reported in the Annual Report of the 
NSW Department of Justice. 

http://www.legislation.nsw.gov.au/xref/inforce/?xref=Type%3Dact%20AND%20Year%3D2014%20AND%20no%3D16a&nohits=y
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Payment of accounts 

 Paid within 
due date 

Paid 1 – 30 
days overdue 

Paid 31 – 60 
days overdue 

Paid 61 – 90 
days overdue 

Paid after 91 
days or more  

Number 222 57  19 14 4  

Percentage 70.3% 17.5% 6.0% 4.4% 1.3% 

 

During 2014-15, the Office of the LPAB paid just over 70 per cent of invoices on time, which is 
significantly lower than the payment performance of the Department of Justice (which paid 93 
per cent of invoices on time during the 2013-14 financial year).  The Office of the LPAB will 
improve its on-time payment performance through process reform in 2015-16. 

The Office of the LPAB was required to pay mandatory interest of $33.86 in relation to one 
invoice from a declared small business supplier which was paid 13 days past the due date.  The 
invoice had been misplaced. 

Promotion 
No overseas visits were undertaken by members, officers or employees of the LPAB with the 
use of LPAB funds during the reporting year. 

Research and development 
The LPAB did not undertake any research and development activities during 2014-15. 

Risk management and insurance 
The LPAB undertook a risk analysis, in the context of developing LPAB project plans and 
reviewing current operations.  The resulting risk assessments were provided to the Audit and 
Risk Committee of the NSW Department of Justice.  All identified risks were assessed as having 
a moderate overall risk rating, and most can be reduced to a low rating, with appropriate 
strategies and controls.  Information about the management of financial risk is contained in the 
notes to the financial statements.   

The LPAB’s insurance cover is arranged by the NSW Department of Justice and provided by 
the Treasury Managed Fund (TMF), a government-wide self-insurance scheme.  The insurance 
program covers workers’ compensation, public liability, motor vehicle accident, property, and 
miscellaneous liability.  During 2014-15, the LPAB did not make any claims under this insurance 
cover. 

Workforce diversity 
As staff of the LPAB are employees of the NSW Department of Justice, workforce diversity 
information is reported in the Annual Report of the Department. 

Work health and safety 
The LPAB did not have any work-related injuries, illnesses or prosecutions under the Work 
Health and Safety Act 2011 during 2014-15. 
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Appendix F: Internal Audit and Risk Management 
 
 
Internal Audit and Risk Management Statement for the 
2014-2015 Financial Year for the Legal Profession Admission Board 
 

I, Christopher Banks, Executive Officer on behalf of the Legal Profession Admission Board, am 
of the opinion that the Legal Profession Admission Board has internal audit and risk 
management processes in operation that are, in all material respects, compliant with the core 
requirements set out in Treasury Circular NSW TC 09/08 Internal Audit and Risk Management 
Policy. These processes provide a level of assurance that enables the senior management of 
the Legal Profession Admission Board to understand, manage and satisfactorily control risk 
exposures. 

I, Christopher Banks, Executive Officer on behalf of the Legal Profession Admission Board, am 
of the opinion that the Audit and Risk Committee for the Legal Profession Admission Board is 
constituted and operates in accordance with the independence and governance requirements of 
Treasury Circular NSW TC 09/08. The Chair and Members of the Audit and Risk Committee 
are: 

• Independent Chair, Brian Suttor, May 2013 – September 2015 

• Independent Member 1, Paul Crombie, May 2013 - September 2015 

• Independent Member 2, Ian Neale, May 2013 - September 2015 

• Independent Member 3, Joan Wilcox, May 2013 - September 2015 

• Independent Member 4, Arthur Butler, May 2013 - September 2015. 

This Audit and Risk Committee has been established under a Treasury approved shared 
arrangement between the following departments/statutory bodies: 

• Department of Justice (Principal Department) 

• Legal Profession Admission Board. 

 

 

Christopher Banks 

Executive Officer, Legal Profession Admission Board 
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Appendix G: Digital Information Security 
 
 
Digital Information Security Annual Attestation Statement for the 
2014-2015 Financial Year for the Legal Profession Admission Board 
 

I, Christopher Banks, Executive Officer on behalf of the Legal Profession Admission Board, am 
of the opinion that the Legal Profession Admission Board had an Information Security 
Management System in place during the financial year being reported on consistent with the 
Core Requirements set out in the Digital Information Security Policy for the NSW Public Sector. 

I, Christopher Banks, Executive Officer on behalf of the Legal Profession Admission Board, am 
of the opinion that the security controls in place to mitigate identified risks to the digital 
information and digital information systems of the Legal Profession Admission Board are 
adequate for the foreseeable future. 

I, Christopher Banks, Executive Officer on behalf of the Legal Profession Admission Board, am 
of the opinion that all Public Sector Agencies, or part thereof, under the control of the Legal 
Profession Admission Board with a risk profile sufficient to warrant an independent Information 
Security Management System have developed an Information Security Management System in 
accordance with the Core Requirements of the Digital Information Security Policy for the NSW 
Public Sector. 

I, Christopher Banks, Executive Officer on behalf of the Legal Profession Admission Board, am 
of the opinion that, where necessary in accordance with the Digital Information Security Policy 
for the NSW Public Sector, certified compliance with AS/NZS ISO/IEC 27001 Information 
technology - Security techniques - Information security management systems - Requirements 
had been maintained by all or part of the Legal Profession Admission Board and all or part of 
any Public Sector Agencies under its control. 

 

 

Christopher Banks 

Executive Officer, Legal Profession Admission Board 
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Appendix H: Financial Statements 
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